Framework Agreement between the Department of Health and Social Care and NHS Business Services Authority

Published date June 2022

© Crown copyright 2022

This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit [nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3](http://nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3/)

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

Published to GOV.UK in pdf format only: [www.gov.uk/dhsc](https://www.gov.uk/dhsc)

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to Jo Hindmarsh, Companies Management Team



Version control

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Issue Date | Version | Changes | Reason |
| 04/05/2022 | 2022.0 |  | New Framework Agreement based on government-wide template |
|  |  |  |  |

Contents

Introduction and Background ……………………………………………………. 5

1. Purpose of Document ……………………………………………….. 5

2. Objectives ………………………………………………………………….. 6

3. Classification ……………………………………………………………... 6

Purposes, Aims and Duties ………………………………………………………… 7

4. Purposes ………………………………………………………………….. 7

5. Powers and Duties ……………………………………...…………………. 7

6. Aims ………………………………………………………………………. 7

Role of the Department ……………………………………………………………... 9

7. The Responsible Minister ……………………………………………………. 9

8. The Principal Accounting Officer …………………………………………... 10

9. The Role of the Sponsorship Team ……………………………………… 11

10. Resolution of Disputes between NHSBSA and the Department …….. 12

11. Freedom of Information Requests ……………………………………… 12

12. Reporting on Legal Risk and Litigation ………………………………… 12

NHSBSA's Governance and Structure ………………………………………….. 14

13. Governance and Accountability …………………………………………… 14

14. The Chief Executive ……………………………………………………. 14

15. The Board ………………………………………………………………….. 17

16. The Chair's Role and Responsibilities ………………………………… 21

17. Individual Board Members' Responsibilities ……………………………. 23

Management and Financial Responsibilities and Controls …………………… 24

18. Delegated Authorities ……………………………………………………. 24

19. Spending Authority ………………………………………………………… 24

20. Banking and managing cash ………………………………………….. 25

21. Procurement …………………………………………………………… ... 25

22. Risk Management ………………………………………………………… 26

23. Counter Fraud and Theft ……………………………………………….. 27

24. Staff ………………………………………………………………………. 27

Business Plans, Financial Reporting and Management Information …………. 31

25. Corporate and Business Plans …………………………………………... 31

26. Budgeting Procedures ……………………………………………………. 31

27. Grant-in-aid and any Ring-fenced Grants ……………………………. 32

28. Annual Report and Accounts …………………………………………... 32

29. Reporting Performance to the Department ……………………………. 33

30. Information Sharing ………………………………………………………… 33

Audit ………………………………………………………………………………… 35

31. Internal Audit ……………………………………………………………… 35

32. External Audit ……………………………………………………………… 35

Reviews and Winding Up Arrangements ……………………………………… 37

33. Review of NHSBSA Status ……………………………………………….. 37

34. Arrangements in the event that the NHSBSA is wound up …………. 37

Other Matters ………………………………………………………………………. 38

35. Equalities and Other Duties ………………………………………………. 38

36. Relationships with the Department's other arm's length bodies …….. 39

37. Emergency Preparedness, Resilience and Response ……………… 39

38. Sustainability ……………………………………………………………… 39

39. Communications Responsibilities ……………………………………… 39

40. Signatories to the Framework …………………………………………... 40

Appendix A - Public and Parliamentary Accountability Protocol ……………..... 41

Appendix B - Government Guidance and Further Reading ……………………. 61

Appendix C - Public-Facing Communications Protocol ………………………… 65

Introduction and Background

## 1. Purpose of document

* 1. This Framework Agreement has been agreed between the Department of Health and Social Care ("the Department") and NHS Business Services Authority (NHSBSA) in accordance with HM Treasury's Handbook "Managing Public Money" (as updated from time to time) and has been approved by HM Treasury.
  2. It supersedes the previous Framework Agreement of 2018.
  3. The Framework Agreement sets out the broad governance arrangements within which NHSBSA and the Department operate. It sets out NHSBSA's core responsibilities; describes the governance and accountability framework that applies between the Department and NHSBSA; and sets out how the day-to-day relationship works in practice, including in relation to governance and finance matters.
  4. It focusses on how the two organisations work effectively in partnership to serve patients, members of the public and taxpayers.
  5. It does not convey any legal powers or responsibilities, but all parties agree to operate within its terms.
  6. References to NHSBSA include any subsidiaries and joint ventures that are classified to the public sector and central government for national accounts purposes. If NHSBSA establishes a subsidiary or joint venture, a document setting out the arrangements between the new organisation and NHSBSA will be agreed with the Department.
  7. Copies of the document and any subsequent amendments have been placed in the Libraries of both Houses of Parliament and made available to members of the public on NHSBSA's website.
  8. This Framework Agreement should be reviewed and updated at least every three years unless there are exceptional reasons that render this inappropriate that have been agreed with HM Treasury and the Principal Accounting Officer of the Department. The latest date for review of this document is 2025.

## 2. Objectives

2.1 The Department and NHSBSA share the common objective to help people live more independent, healthier lives for longer.

2.2 NHSBSA supports the strategic aims of the health and social care system by acting as a delivery partner for DHSC policy teams and the wider health family, providing at-scale services to citizens, the NHS workforce and contractors and driving efficiency in the provision of these services.

## 3. Classification

3.1 NHSBSA has been administratively classified by the Cabinet Office as a Non-Departmental Public Body and is a Special Health Authority.

3.2 The ONS classification of NHSBSA is S1311, sub-section "Central Government".

Purposes, Duties and Aims

## 4. Purposes

4.1 NHSBSA is a Special Health Authority established under the NHS Business Service Authority (Awdurdod Gwasanaethau Busnes y GIG) (Establishment and Constitution) Order 2005 (SI 2005/2414) and operating pursuant to Directions.

4.2 NHSBSA's general purpose is to provide a range of critical services to the Department and to NHS organisations, NHS contractors, patients and the public.

4.3 NHSBSA discharges this function by providing platforms and delivering services which support the priorities of the NHS, government and local health economies, once, nationally and at scale and by digitising and using leading-edge technology where appropriate.

## 5. Powers and Duties

5.1 NHSBSA's functions stem from a number of regulations and directions which can be found on NHSBSA's website: [Governance framework | NHSBSA](https://www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/our-policies/governance-framework)

5.2 NHSBSA discharges these functions by developing, managing and administering a number of services in three core operational areas:

Platforms and services provided to the NHS to best support its people

Services provided to support essential primary care functions

Services direct to the public to enable citizens to gain access to the healthcare and help with health costs to which they are entitled

## 6. Aims

6.1 NHSBSA's strategic aims are, broadly, to:

Support health and care transformation

Prevent fraud, error and waste in the health system

Improve delivery of population health initiatives

Reduce health inequalities

Provide value for money, an efficient service and great experience for end users and other service stakeholders

Develop provider assurance networks

Provide services to and build capacity within the health and care workforce

And so to improve health outcomes. Further detail is provided in NHSBSA's current strategy documents and business plan.

Role of the department

## 7. The Responsible Minister

7.1 The Secretary of State has ministerial responsibility for, and oversight of, NHS delivery and performance. This includes being accountable to Parliament on all matters concerning NHSBSA, including its functions and performance.

7.2 The Secretary of State's statutory powers in respect of the NHS are set out in the NHS Act 2006 and Health and Social Care Act 2012.

7.3 These are, in summary:

* + 1. Promoting a comprehensive health service, free at the point of use
    2. Having regard to reduction of inequalities in health service provision
    3. Promotion of an evidence-based approach to the provision of services
    4. Protection of public health

7.4 Through the exercise of his powers, and supported by the Department, the Secretary of State:

sets national priorities and monitors the whole system’s performance to ensure it delivers what patients, people who use services and the wider public need and value most;

determines the level of resource allocations across the health and care system as a whole, including NHSBSA;

supports the integrity of the system by ensuring that funding, legislation and accountability arrangements protect the best interests of patients, the public and the taxpayer;

accounts to Parliament for NHSBSA's performance and the effectiveness of the health and care system overall;

provides direction to the NHS consistent with his legal duties;

appoints the Chair and Non-Executive Directors of NHSBSA in line with the Governance Code of Public Appointments; and

approves the appointment of its Chief Executive.

## 8. The Principal Accounting Officer

8.1 The Principal Accounting Officer (PAO) is the Permanent Secretary of the Department.

## Principal Accounting Officer's specific accountabilities and responsibilities

8.2 The Principal Accounting Officer of the Department has designated the Chief Executive of NHSBSA as accounting officer, ensuring he/ she is fully aware of their responsibilities. The Principal Accounting Officer issues a letter appointing the accounting officers, setting out their responsibilities and delegated authorities.

8.3 The respective responsibilities of the PAO and accounting officers are set out in Chapter 3 of Managing Public Money.

8.4 The PAO is accountable to Parliament for the issue of grant-in-aid to NHSBSA. The Principal Accounting Officer, usually via the sponsor team (or finance team where appropriate), is also responsible for advising the Secretary of State on:

an appropriate framework of objectives and targets for NHSBSA in line with the Department's wider strategic aims and priorities;

an appropriate budget for NHSBSA in light of the Department's overall public expenditure priorities; and

how well NHSBSA is achieving its strategic objectives and whether it is delivering value for money.

8.5 The Principal Accounting Officer via the sponsor team is also responsible for ensuring arrangements are in place to:

monitor NHSBSA's activities and performance;

address significant problems in NHSBSA, making such interventions as are judged necessary;

periodically and at a frequency that is proportionate to the level of risk, carry out an assessment of the risks both to the Department and NHSBSA's objectives and activities in line with the Department's risk assessment process;

inform NHSBSA of relevant government policy in a timely manner; and

bring concerns about the activities of NHSBSA to the full NHSBSA Board, and, as appropriate, to the Departmental Board requiring explanations and assurances that appropriate action has been taken.

## 9. The role of the Sponsorship Team

9.1 The Permanent Secretary has appointed the Department's Chief Commercial Officer as the Senior Departmental Sponsor who acts as the main source of advice to the Responsible Minister on the discharge of his/ her responsibilities in respect of NHSBSA. The Senior Departmental Sponsor also supports the PAO in his/ her responsibilities towards NHSBSA. The Senior Departmental Sponsor role is facilitative and recognises the need for direct engagement between NHSBSA and other parts of the Department and ministers, it also supports the Secretary of State and Permanent Secretary in holding NHSBSA to account. The Senior Departmental Sponsor is also responsible for agreeing the objectives for and reviewing the contribution of the Chair of NHSBSA.

9.2 The NHSBSA sponsor team within the Commercial Companies Management Team is the primary contact for NHSBSA. The sponsor team supports the Senior Departmental Sponsor, liaising regularly with counterparts in NHSBSA to support effective corporate relationships and co-ordinate assurance and accountability functions. This includes:

supporting working relationships between the Department and NHSBSA;

highlighting wider policy developments that may impact on them and facilitating policy discussions;

troubleshooting and resolving live issues;

supporting planning, including development of the strategy and annual business plan which includes performance and financial objectives for NHSBSA to meet throughout the year and which is approved by the SDS;

reviewing performance against these plans, achievement against targets and expenditure against DEL and AME allocations

co-ordinating processes for assuring and constructively challenging progress and feeding into wider accountability and governance processes within the Department; and

enabling ministers and Parliament to have effective oversight of NHSBSA.

## 10. Resolution of disputes between NHSBSA and the Department

10.1 Any disputes between the Department and NHSBSA will be resolved in as timely a manner as possible. The Department and NHSBSA will seek to resolve any disputes through an informal process in the first instance and ongoing effective communication between stakeholders is essential to working collaboratively. If this is not possible, then a formal process, overseen by the Senior Departmental Sponsor or another relevant Director General, will be used to resolve the issue. Where the dispute cannot be resolved at Director General level, the Senior Departmental Sponsor may then choose to ask the Permanent Secretary to nominate a non-executive member of the Department's board to review the dispute, mediate with both sides and reach an outcome, in consultation with the Secretary of State.

## 11. Freedom of Information Requests

11.1 Where a request for information is received by either party under the Freedom of Information Act 2000, or the Data Protection Act 1998 or 2018, the party receiving the request will consult with the other party prior to any disclosure of information that may affect the other party’s responsibilities, specifically around general policy, broad service delivery, governance and areas of public interest.  Further information is provided in Annex A, the Public and Parliamentary Accountability Protocol.

## 12. Reporting on Legal Risk and Litigation

12.1 The ALB shall provide a quarterly update to the Sponsor on the existence of any active litigation and any threatened or reasonably anticipated litigation. The parties acknowledge the importance of ensuring that legal risks are communicated appropriately to the Sponsor in a timely manner.

12.2 In respect of each substantial piece of litigation involving the ALB, the parties will agree a litigation protocol which will include specific provisions to ensure appropriate and timely reporting on the status of the litigation and the protection of legally privileged information transmitted to the Sponsor to facilitate this. Until such time as a protocol is agreed, the parties will ensure that:

•  material developments in the litigation are communicated to the Sponsor in an appropriate and timely manner;

•  legally privileged documents and information are clearly marked as such;

•  individual employees handling the legally privileged documents are familiar with principles to which they must adhere to protect legal privilege; and

•  circulation of privileged information within government occurs only as necessary.

Further information is provided in Annex A.

NHSBSA's Governance and Structure

## 13. Governance and accountability

13.1 NHSBSA shall operate corporate governance arrangements that, as far as is practicable and in the light of the other provisions of this Framework Agreement or as otherwise may be mutually agreed, accord with corporate governance practice and applicable regulatory requirements and expectations.

13.2 In particular, (but without limitation), NHSBSA should:

comply with the principles and provisions of the Corporate Governance in Central Government Departments Code of Good Practice (as amended and updated from time to time), to the extent appropriate, and in line with their statutory duties or specify and explain any non-compliance in their annual report;

comply with Managing Public Money;

in line with Managing Public Money, have regard to the relevant [Functional Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/functional-standards) as appropriate, and in particular those concerning Finance, Commercial or Counter Fraud; and

take into account the codes of good practice and guidance set out in Annex B of this Framework Agreement, as they apply to Arm's Length Bodies.

13.3 In line with Managing Public Money Annex 3.1, NHSBSA shall provide an account of corporate governance in its Annual Governance Statements, including the Board's assessment of its compliance with the Code of Good Practice ("the Code") and with an explanation of any relevant departures from that. To the extent that NHSBSA intends to materially depart from the Code, the Department should be notified in advance, and their agreement sought to this approach.

## 14. The Chief Executive

## Appointment of the Chief Executive

14.1 The Chair and Non-Executive Directors of the NHSBSA Board are legally responsible for appointing the Chief Executive, subject to Secretary of State approval. In consultation with the Department, they set performance objectives and remuneration terms linked to these objectives for the Chief Executive which give due weight to the proper management and use of public resources.

## Responsibilities of NHSBSA's Chief Executive as accounting officer

14.2 The accounting officer of NHSBSA is personally responsible for safeguarding the public funds for which he has charge; for ensuring propriety, regularity, value for money and feasibility in the handling of those public funds; and for the day-to-day operations and management of NHSBSA. In addition, he should ensure that NHSBSA is run on the basis of the governance, decision-making and financial management standards that are set out in Box 3.1 of Managing Public Money. These responsibilities include those outlined below and those that are set out in the accounting officer appointment letter issued to them by the Principal Accounting Officer of the Department.

### Responsibilities for accounting to Parliament and the public

14.3 Accounting officer responsibilities to Parliament and the public include:

signing the accounts and ensuring that proper records are kept relating to the accounts and that the accounts are properly prepared and presented in accordance with any directions issued by the Secretary of State;

preparing and signing a Governance Statement covering corporate governance, risk management and oversight of any local responsibilities, for inclusion in the annual reports and accounts;

ensuring that effective procedures for handling complaints in accordance with the Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman's Principles of Good Complaint Handling are established and made widely known within NHSBSA and published on their website;

acting in accordance with the terms of this document, Managing Public Money and other instructions and guidance issued from time to time by the Department, HM Treasury and the Cabinet Office;

ensuring that, as part of the above compliance, he or she is familiar with and acts in accordance with: any governing legislation; this Framework Agreement; any delegation letters; any elements of any settlement letter issued to the Department that is relevant to the operation of NHSBSA and any settlement letter issued to NHSBSA by the Department;

ensuring they have appropriate internal mechanisms for the monitoring, governance and external reporting regarding compliance with any conditions arising from the above documents; and

giving evidence, normally with the Principal Accounting Officer, when summoned before the Public Accounts Committee.

### Responsibilities to the Department of Health and Social Care

14.4 Particular responsibilities to the Department include:

Establishing NHSBSA's Business Plan in agreement with the Department in light of the Department's wider strategic aims and priorities;

informing the Department of progress and meeting reporting requirements in helping to achieve the Department's policy objectives relating to NHSBSA functions and duties, and in demonstrating how resources are being used to achieve those objectives; and

ensuring that timely and sufficiently-detailed forecasts and monitoring information on performance and finance is provided to the Department; that the Department is notified promptly if over- or under-spends are likely and that corrective action is taken; and that any significant problems, financial or otherwise, and whether detected by internal audit or by other means, are notified to the Department in a timely fashion.

### Responsibilities to the Board

14.5 The Chief Executive is responsible for:

advising the Board on the discharge of the Board's responsibilities as set out in this document, in the founding legislation and in any other relevant instructions and guidance that may be issued from time to time;

advising the Board on NHSBSA's performance compared with its aims and objectives; and

ensuring that financial considerations are taken fully into account by the Board at all stages in reaching and executing their decisions, and that financial appraisal techniques are followed.

### Managing conflicts

14.6 The Chief Executive shall follow the advice and direction of the Board, except in very exceptional circumstances with a clear cut and transparent rationale for not doing so.

14.7 If the Board, or its Chair, are contemplating a course of action involving a transaction which the Chief Executive considers would infringe the requirements of propriety or regularity, or does not represent prudent or economical administration, efficiency or effectiveness, is of questionable feasibility, or is unethical, the Chief Executive in his role as accounting officer should reject that course of action and ensure that the Board has a full opportunity to discuss the rationale for that rejection.

14.8 Such conflicts shall be brought to the attention of the Senior Departmental Sponsor as soon as possible, for possible escalation to the Principal Accounting Officer and the Secretary of State.

14.9 Furthermore, and if agreed with the Secretary of State, the accounting officer must write a letter of justification to the Chair of the Board setting out the rationale for not following the advice and recommendation of the Board and copy that letter to HM Treasury's Officer of Accounts.

14.10 If the Secretary of State agrees with the proposed course of action, it may be appropriate for the Secretary of State to direct the accounting officer as set out in Managing Public Money paragraph 3.4 onwards.

## The Chair and NHSBSA Board

### 15. The Board

### Composition of the Board

15.1 In accordance with the NHS Business Service Authority (Awdurdod Gwasanaethau Busnes y GIG) (Establishment and Constitution) Order 2005 (SI 2005/2414) as amended by SI2006/632, NHSBSA will have a Board made up of:

* + 1. A non-executive Chair appointed by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care;
    2. No less than 2 and no more than 5 other non-executive members in addition to the Chair, also appointed by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care;
    3. A Chief Executive appointed by the non-executive members; and
    4. Up to five executive directors including the Finance Director.

15.2 The role of the Board is to run NHSBSA, and to deliver its objectives, in accordance with the purposes set out above, their statutory, regulatory, common law duties and its responsibilities under this Framework Agreement.

15.3 Detailed responsibilities of the Board shall be set out in the Board's Scheme of Delegations, which is available on NHSBSA's website as part of the Governance Framework. Further responsibilities are outlined in the Matters Reserved to the Board on the NHSBSA website, including Standing Orders, certain controls and appointments, strategic planning, performance monitoring and audit.

15.4 Remuneration of the Board shall be disclosed in line with the guidance in the Government Financial Reporting Manual.

15.5 The Board will agree ways of working to maintain a balance of skills and experience appropriate to directing NHSBSA's business, in line with good standards of Corporate Governance.

15.6 There will be a balance of independent non-executive directors on the Board to ensure that executive directors are supported and constructively challenged in their roles.

#### Board Committees

15.7 The Board may set up such committees as necessary for them to fulfil their functions, each of which will undertake detailed scrutiny in its area of responsibility and provide the Board with regular reporting and formal assurance. As a minimum, this shall include an Audit and Risk Committee chaired by an independent and appropriately qualified non-executive director.

15.8 While the Board may make use of committees to assist their consideration of executive appointments, succession, audit, risk and remuneration, they retain responsibility for, and endorse, final decisions in all these areas. The Chair should ensure that sufficient time is allowed at Board meetings for committees to report on the nature and content of discussion, on recommendations, and on actions to be taken.

15.9 Where there is disagreement between the relevant committee and the Board, adequate time shall be made available for discussion of the issue with a view to resolving the disagreement. Where any such disagreement cannot be resolved, the committee concerned shall have the right to report the issue to the NHSBSA sponsor team, and potentially escalated to the Principal Accounting Officer and the Secretary of State. They may also seek to ensure the disagreement or concern is reflected as part of the report on its activities in the Annual Report.

15.10 The Chair shall ensure that board committees are properly structured with appropriate terms of reference. The terms of each committee shall set out its responsibilities and the authority delegated to it by the Board. The Chair shall ensure that committee membership is periodically refreshed and that individual independent non-executive directors are not over-burdened when deciding the Chairs and membership of committees.

### Appointments to the Board

15.11 All appointments should have regard to the principles of public appointments and should reflect the diversity of the society in which we live, taking account of the need to appoint boards which include a balance of skills and backgrounds.

15.12 The Chair and non-executive directors of NHSBSA are appointed by the Secretary of State under paragraph 2 of Schedule A1 of the NHS Act 2006. NHS England is included in the schedules of the [Public Appointments (No2) Order in Council 2019](https://publicappointments.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Public-Appointments-No.-2-Order-in-Council-2019.pdf) and these appointments must therefore be made in accordance with the [Governance Code on Public Appointments](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/578498/governance_code_on_public_appointments_16_12_2016.pdf). The appointment process is regulated by the Commissioner for Public Appointments. Any consideration of re-appointments is subject to a satisfactory appraisal, as set out in the Code.

15.13 The Chief Executive and the executive members of the Board are appointed by the non-executive directors under paragraph 3 of Schedule A1 to the Act. The appointment of a Chief Executive must be approved by the Secretary of State.

### Duties of the Board

15.14 The Board is specifically responsible for:

establishing and taking forward NHSBSA's strategic aims and objectives, consistent with their overall strategic direction, any formal directions, and within the capital and revenue resource limits set by the Secretary of State;

providing effective leadership of NHSBSA within a framework of prudent and effective controls which enables risk to be assessed and managed;

ensuring the financial and human resources are in place for NHSBSA to meet its objectives;

reviewing management performance;

ensuring that the Board receives and reviews regular financial and management information;

ensuring that they are kept informed of any changes which are likely to impact on NHSBSA's strategic direction or on the attainability of its targets, determining the steps needed to deal with such changes and, where appropriate, bringing such matters to the attention of the Secretary of State and Principal Accounting Officer via the executive team, sponsor team or directly;

ensuring that any statutory or administrative requirements for the use of public funds are complied with; that the Board operates within the limits of its statutory authority and any delegated authority agreed with the Department, and in accordance with any other conditions relating to the use of public funds; and that, in reaching decisions, the Board takes into account guidance issued by the Department;

ensuring that as part of the above compliance, they are familiar with: this Framework Agreement; any delegation letters issued to them; any elements of any settlement letter issued to the Department that is relevant to the operation of NHSBSA; and any separate settlement letter that is issued to NHSBSA by the Department; and that they have appropriate internal mechanisms for the monitoring, governance and external reporting with regard to any conditions arising from these documents and ensure that the Chief Executive and NHSBSA as a whole act in accordance with their obligations under them;

demonstrating high standards of corporate governance at all times, including by using the independent Audit and Risk Committee to address key financial and other risks;

appointing, with the Secretary of State's approval, a Chief Executive and, in consultation with the Department, setting performance objectives and remuneration terms linked to these objectives for the Chief Executive which give due weight to the proper management and use of public resources; and

determining all such other things which the Board considers ancillary or conducive to the attainment or fulfilment by NHSBSA of its objectives.

15.15 The Board shall ensure that effective arrangements are in place to provide it with assurance on risk management, governance and internal control.

15.16 The Board shall make a strategic choice about the style, shape and quality of risk management and shall lead the assessment and management of opportunity and risk.

15.17 The Board shall ensure that effective arrangements are in place to provide assurance over the design and operation of risk management, governance and internal control in line with the [Management of Risk – Principles and Concepts ("The Orange Book")](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/orange-book).

15.18 The Board shall set up an Audit and Risk Committee chaired by an independent and appropriately qualified non-executive member to provide independent advice on risk and ensure that the Department’s Audit and Risk Assurance Committee is provided with routine assurances with escalation of any significant limitations or concerns. They are expected to assure themselves of the adequacy and effectiveness of the risk management framework and the operation of internal control.

### 16. The Chair's Role and Responsibilities

16.1 The Chair is responsible for leading the Board in the delivery of their responsibilities. Such responsibility shall be exercised in light of his/ her duties and responsibilities as set out in the Chair's terms of engagement, the statutory framework, the Framework Agreement and the documents and guidance referred to within this document.

16.2 The Chair is bound by the [Code of Conduct for Board Members of Public Bodies](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/code-of-conduct-for-board-members-of-public-bodies), which covers conduct in the role and includes the [Nolan Principles of Public Life](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-7-principles-of-public-life).

16.3 In addition, the Chair is responsible for:

ensuring, including by monitoring and engaging with appropriate governance arrangements, that NHSBSA's affairs are conducted with probity;

ensuring that policies and actions support the Secretary of State's wider strategic policies and, where appropriate, that these policies and actions are clearly communicated and disseminated throughout NHSBSA.

16.4 The Chair has the following leadership responsibilities:

formulating the Board's strategy;

ensuring that the Board, in reaching decisions, takes proper account of guidance provided by the Secretary of State or the Department;

promoting the efficient and effective use of staff and other resources;

delivering high standards of regularity and propriety; and

representing the views of the Board to the general public.

16.5 The Chair also has an obligation to ensure that:

the work of the Board and its members is reviewed and is working effectively, including ongoing assessment of the performance of individual board members with a formal annual evaluation and when being considered for re-appointment;

in conducting assessments, the views of relevant stakeholders including employees and the sponsor team are sought and considered;

the Board has a balance of skills appropriate to directing NHSBSA's business, and that all directors, including the Chair and Chief Executive, continually update their skills, knowledge and familiarity with NHSBSA to fulfil their role both on the Board and its committees. This shall include, but not be limited to, skills and training in relation to financial management and reporting requirements, risk management and the requirements of board membership within the public sector, and how this differs from private sector practice;

board members are fully briefed on their terms of engagement, duties, rights and responsibilities;

the Secretary of State is advised of NHSBSA's needs when board vacancies arise;

there is a Board operating framework in place setting out the role and responsibilities of the board consistent with the Government Code of Good Practice for Corporate Governance; and

there is a code of practice for board members in place, consistent with the Cabinet Office Code of Conduct for Board Members of Public Bodies.

16.6 The Senior Departmental Sponsor is responsible for agreeing the objectives for and reviewing the contribution of the Chair of NHSBSA. This process is a requirement of the Commissioner for Public Appointments. The Department's Public Appointments and Honours team shall write to the Chair to inform them that the Senior Departmental Sponsor shall be contacting them to arrange meetings to review objectives and to ask them to complete the same task for their non-executive directors.

16.7 Communications between the NHSBSA Board and the Responsible Minister should normally be through the Chair.

### 17 Individual Board Members' Responsibilities

17.1 Individual board members shall:

comply at all times with the Code of Conduct for Board Members of Public Bodies, which covers conduct in the role and includes the Nolan Principles of Public Life as well as rules relating to the use of public funds and to conflicts of interest;

demonstrate adherence to the [12 Principles of Governance for all Public Body Non-Executive Directors](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-bodies-non-executive-director-principles/12-principles-of-governance-for-all-public-body-neds) as appropriate;

not misuse information gained in the course of their public service for personal gain or for political profit, nor seek to use the opportunity of public service to promote their private interests or those of connected persons or organisations;

comply with the Board's rules on the acceptance of gifts and hospitality, and of business appointments;

act in good faith and in the best interests of NHSBSA; and

ensure they are familiar with any applicable guidance on the role of public sector non-executive directors and boards that may be issued from time to time by the Cabinet Office, HM Treasury or wider Government.

Management and Financial Controls and Responsibilities

## 18. Delegated Authorities

18.1 NHSBSA's delegated authorities are set out in the Department's Schedule of Delegations and delegation letters.

18.2 In line with Managing Public Money Annex 2.2, these delegations shall be reviewed annually and delegation letters will therefore be updated from time to time by the Department, in agreement with HM Treasury.

18.3 NHSBSA shall obtain the Department's and, where required, HM Treasury's prior written approval before:

entering into any undertaking to incur any expenditure that falls outside the delegations or which is not provided for in NHSBSA's annual budget as approved by the Department;

incurring expenditure for any purpose that is or might be considered novel or contentious, or which has or could have significant future cost implications, or making any significant change in the scale of operation or funding of any initiative or particular scheme previously approved by the department, unless where required to do so by order of the court;

making any change of policy or practice which has wider financial implications that might prove repercussive or which might significantly affect the future level of resources required; or

carrying out policies that go against the principles, rules, guidance and advice in Managing Public Money.

## 19. Spending Authority

19.1 Once the budget has been set by the department, NHSBSA has authority to incur expenditure approved in the budget without further reference to the Department, on the following conditions:

NHSBSA shall comply with the delegations set out in the delegation letters. These delegations shall not be altered without the prior agreement of the Department and as agreed by HM Treasury and Cabinet Office as appropriate;

NHSBSA shall comply with Managing Public Money regarding novel, contentious or repercussive proposals;

inclusion of any planned and approved expenditure in the budget shall not remove the need to seek formal approval from the Department and, where required, HM Treasury where any proposed expenditure is outside the delegated limits or is for new schemes not previously agreed; and

NHSBSA shall provide the Department with such information about its operations, performance, individual projects or other expenditure as the Department may require.

## 20. Banking and Managing Cash

20.1 NHSBSA shall maximise the use of publicly procured banking services (accounts with central government commercial banks managed centrally by Government Banking).

20.2 NHSBSA shall only hold money outside Government Banking Service accounts where a good business case can be made for doing so and HM Treasury consent is required for each account to be established. Only commercial banks which are members of relevant UK clearing bodies may be considered for this purpose.

20.3 Commercial Accounts where approved shall be operated in line with the principles set out in Managing Public Money.

20.4 The accounting officer is responsible for ensuring NHSBSA has Banking Policies as set out in Managing Public Money and ensuring that policy is complied with.

## 21. Procurement

21.1 NHSBSA shall ensure its procurement policies are aligned with and comply with any relevant UK or other international procurement rules and regulations, in particular the Public Contracts Regulations, 2015 and their legal responsibilities within these regulations.

21.2 NHSBSA shall establish procurement policies and document these in a Procurement Policy and Procedures Manual;

21.3 In procurement cases where NHSBSA is likely to exceed its delegated authority limit, procurement strategy approval for the specific planned purchase must be sought from the Department.

21.4 Goods, services, and works should be acquired by competition. Proposals to let single-tender or restricted contracts shall be limited and exceptional, and the Department should be informed whenever these exceptions are invoked via monthly Finance/ Commercial meetings.

21.5 Procurement by NHSBSA of works, equipment, goods, and services shall be based on a full option appraisal and value for money, i.e. the optimum combination and whole life costs and quality (fitness for purpose).

21.6 NHSBSA shall:

engage fully with departmental and government-wide procurement initiatives that seek to achieve value for money from collaborative projects;

comply with all relevant Procurement Policy Notes issued by Cabinet Office;

co-operate fully with initiatives to improve the availability of procurement data to facilitate the achievement of value for money; and

Ensure their commercial capability is developed in line with Government Commercial Function [people standards](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/984460/__Government_Commercial_Function__GCF__People_Standards_for_the_Profession_Version_3.0_.pdf).

21.7 NHSBSA shall also comply with the [Commercial](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/commercial-operating-standards-for-government) and Grants standards. These standards apply to the planning, delivery and management of government commercial activity, including management of grants in all departments and arm's-length bodies, regardless of the commercial approach, and form part of the suite of functional standards that set expectations for management within Government.

## 22. Risk Management

22.1 NHSBSA shall ensure that the risks it faces are dealt with in an appropriate manner, in accordance with relevant aspects of best practice in corporate governance, and develop a risk management strategy in accordance with HM Treasury guidance Management of Risk: Principles and Concepts.

22.2 NHSBSA shall promptly notify the Department of any operational and financial risks, arising from its activities, which may have a significant impact on it, the Department, another health and care body or the wider system. It is the responsibility of NHSBSA's risk function and Board and the sponsor team to keep each other informed of significant risks to, or arising from, the operation of NHSBSA within the wider system. These will be discussed in meetings with the Senior Departmental Sponsor and Director General for Finance and may be escalated to the Department's Audit and Risk Committee for consideration. The Chair of the NHSBSA Audit and Risk Committee shall also escalate any risk concerns to the Department's risk team and may be asked to attend the Department's Audit and Risk Committee to explain risks.

## 23. Counter Fraud and Theft

23.1 NHSBSA shall adopt and implement policies and practices to safeguard itself against fraud and theft.

23.2 NHSBSA shall act in line with guidance issued by the Counter Fraud Function and in compliance with the procedures and considerations in Managing Public Money Annex 4.9 and the Counter Fraud Functional Standard. NHSBSA shall also take all reasonable steps to appraise the financial standing of any firm or other body with which it intends to enter a contract or to provide grant or grant-in-aid.

23.3 NHSBSA shall keep records of and prepare and forward to the Department an annual report on fraud and theft suffered by NHSBSA and notify the Department of any unusual or major incidents as soon as possible. NHSBSA shall also report detected loss from fraud, bribery, corruption and error, alongside associated recoveries and prevented losses, to the counter fraud centre of expertise in line with the agreed government definitions as set out in the [Counter Fraud Functional Standard](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-functional-standard-govs-013-counter-fraud).

23.4 NHSBSA will engage with the Department's Counter Fraud Team and NHS Counter Fraud Authority on all services they are onboarding to ensure responsibilities for counter fraud activities are clearly defined in the Directions, Memorandums of Understanding or other relevant agreements.

## 24. Staff

### Broad responsibilities for staff

24.1 Within the arrangements approved by the Secretary of State and HM Treasury, NHSBSA shall have responsibility for the recruitment, retention and motivation of its staff. The broad responsibilities towards staff are to ensure that:

the rules for recruitment and management of staff create an inclusive culture in which diversity is valued and promoted; appointment and advancement is based on merit; there is no discrimination including on grounds of sex, marital status, pregnancy and maternity, sexual orientation, gender reassignment, race, colour, ethnic or national origin, religion, disability, community background or age;

the level and structure of staffing, including grading and staff numbers, are appropriate to their functions and the requirements of economy, efficiency and effectiveness;

the performance of staff at all levels is satisfactorily appraised and NHSBSA performance measurement systems are reviewed from time to time;

staff are encouraged to acquire the appropriate professional, management and other expertise necessary to achieve NHSBSA's objectives;

proper consultation with staff takes place on key issues affecting them;

adequate grievance and disciplinary procedures are in place;

whistle-blowing procedures consistent with Public Interest Disclosure Act are in place; and

a code of conduct for staff is in place based on the Cabinet Office's [Model Code for Staff of Executive Non-departmental Public Bodies](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/690948/Public_Bodies_-_a_guide_for_departments_-_chapter_5.pdf).

### Staff costs

24.2 Subject to its delegated authorities, NHSBSA shall ensure that the creation of any additional posts does not incur forward commitments that shall exceed its ability to pay for them. NHSBSA will comply with any departmental or government-wide recruitment controls as applicable to NHS employing organisations.

### Pay and conditions of service

24.3 NHSBSA's staff are subject to levels of remuneration and terms and conditions of service (including pensions) within the general pay structure approved by the Department and HM Treasury. NHSBSA has no delegated powers to amend these terms and conditions without the approval of the Secretary of State and HM Treasury.

24.4 If civil service terms and conditions of service apply to the rates of pay and non-pay allowances paid to the staff and to any other party entitled to payment in respect of travel expenses or other allowances, payment shall be made in accordance with the [Civil Service Management Code](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/civil-servants-terms-and-conditions) and the annual Civil Service Pay Remit Guidance, except where prior approval has been given by the department to vary such rates.

24.5 Staff terms and conditions shall be set out in the standard contract template, which shall be provided to the Department together with any subsequent amendments.

24.6 NHSBSA shall abide by public sector pay controls, including the relevant approvals process dependent on their classification as detailed in the [Senior Pay Guidance](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/senior-civil-service-pay-and-reward) and the [public sector pay and terms guidance](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-sector-pay-and-terms-guidance-note))

24.7 Many of NHSBSA's staff are employed on Agenda for Change terms and conditions. Agenda for Change staff remuneration is subject to the government response to the recommendations of the NHS Pay Review Body.

24.8 Executive and Senior Managers in NHSBSA are subject to the Department's pay framework for Very Senior Managers in arm's-length bodies and may be subject to additional governance as specified by the Department. From the 2022-23 pay round, decisions on the annual pay award for Executive and Senior Managers in the NHS will be made based on the government's response to the Senior Salaries Review Body recommendations.

24.9 The travel and subsistence expenses of executive board members shall be tied to the rates allowed to senior staff of NHSBSA. Members may claim reimbursement for reasonable expenses necessarily incurred on official business. Payments are taxable as earnings and will be subject to tax and national insurance.

### Pensions, redundancy and compensation

24.10 Compensation scheme rules and pension scheme rules shall reflect legislative and HM Treasury guidance requirements regarding exit payments.

24.11 Most NHSBSA staff are eligible for the NHS Pensions scheme, which is in turn administered by NHSBSA and has rules set down in legislation. Staff may opt out of this occupational pension scheme, but that employers' contribution to any personal pension arrangement, including stakeholder pension, shall normally be limited to the national insurance rebate level. The organisational pension scheme for Civil Servants, is the Civil Service Pensions Scheme.

24.12 Any proposal for NHSBSA to move from the existing pension arrangements, or to pay any redundancy or compensation for loss of office, requires the prior approval of the Department. Proposals on severance shall comply with the rules in chapter 4 of Managing Public Money.

24.13 NHSBSA shall seek approval for any cases of 10 redundancies or more or any case where it is seeking the application of an exemption to the Regulations, to the Department's Governance and Assurance Committee. These applications will need approval from the NHSBSA sponsor team before being considered by the Committee.

### Recruitment of senior staff

24.14 NHSBSA shall seek approval from the Department's Remuneration Committee for recruiting to Executive and Senior Manager posts or paying above the relevant ceilings in the Executive and Senior Managers' pay framework. All applications need approval from the NHSBSA sponsor team before being considered by the Committee.

Business Planning, Financial Reporting and Management Information

## 25. Corporate and Business Plans

25.1 NHSBSA shall submit annually to the Department a multi-year rolling strategy and business plan setting out how it proposes to exercise its functions in the following financial year and each of the next two financial years. NHSBSA shall agree with the department the issues to be addressed in the plan and the timetable for its preparation. The plan shall reflect NHSBSA’s statutory and/or other duties and, within those duties, the priorities set from time to time by the Responsible Minister (including decisions taken on policy and resources in the light of wider public expenditure decisions). The plan shall demonstrate how NHSBSA contributes to the achievement of the department’s medium-term plan and priorities and aligned performance metrics and milestones.

25.2 As well as, subject to commercial considerations, publishing the business plan and any revisions, NHSBSA should make it available to staff.

25.3 The following key matters shall be included in the business plan:

key objectives and associated key performance targets for the forward years, and the strategy for achieving those objectives;

key non-financial performance targets;

alternative scenarios and an assessment of the risk factors that may significantly affect the execution of the plan but that cannot be accurately forecast; and

other matters as agreed between the Department and NHSBSA.

## 26. Budgeting Procedures

26.1 Each year, in the light of decisions by the Department on the updated draft corporate plan, the Department will send to NHSBSA by an agreed date:

* + 1. A formal statement of its annual budget allocation by the Department in light of competing priorities, including any forecast income approved by the Department;
    2. A statement of any planned policy changes affecting NHSBSA.

26.2 The budget statement should be available by the end of the calendar year, enabling the business plan to take account of the approved funding position and be approved before the new financial year. The business plan will also include a budget of estimated payments and receipts, along with a profile of expected expenditure and draw-down of departmental funding and other income.

## 27. Grant-in-aid and any Ring-Fenced Grants

27.1 Any grant-in-aid provided by the Department for the year in question will be voted in the Department's supply estimate and be subject to parliamentary control. Cash balances should be kept to a minimum.

27.2 In the event that the Department provides NHSBSA with separate grants for specific (ring-fenced) purposes, it would issue the grant as and when NHSBSA needed it on the basis of a written request. NHSBSA would provide evidence that the grant was used for the purposes authorised by the Department.

27.3 The grant-in-aid will normally be paid in monthly instalments on the basis of written applications showing evidence of need. NHSBSA will comply with the general principle, that there is no payment in advance of need. Cash balances accumulated during the course of the year from grant-in-aid or other Exchequer funds shall be kept to a minimum level consistent with the efficient operation of NHSBSA. Grant-in-aid not drawn down by the end of the financial year shall lapse. Subject to approval by Parliament of the relevant Estimates provision, where grant-in-aid is delayed to avoid excess cash balances at the year-end, the department will make available in the next financial year any such grant-in-aid that is required to meet any liabilities at the year end, such as creditors.

## 28. Annual Report and Accounts

28.1 The NHSBSA Board shall publish annual reports of their activities, together with audited accounts after the end of the financial year. A draft of the report should be submitted to the Department at least two weeks before the proposed publication date. The draft and finalised (audited) accounts should be provided to the Department in line with the agreed annual timetable established by the Department in order for the accounts to be consolidated within the Department's accounts. These accounts should be prepared in accordance with the relevant statutes and specific accounts directions issued by the Department, as well as with HM Treasury's [Financial Reporting Manual](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-financial-reporting-manual-2020-21).

28.2 The annual report and accounts must:

comply with the Financial Reporting Manual, with particular attention to example statements for a non-departmental public body;

cover any corporate, subsidiary or joint ventures under its control;

outline main activities and performance during the previous financial year and set out forward plans in summary form.

28.3 Information on performance against key financial targets is within the scope of the audit and shall be included as part of the financial performance described in the annual report. The report and accounts must be laid in Parliament and made available on NHSBSA's website, in accordance with the guidance in the Financial Reporting Manual.

## 29. Reporting Performance to the Department

29.1 NHSBSA shall operate management information and accounting systems that enable it to review in a timely and effective manner its financial and non-financial performance against the budgets and targets set out in the corporate and business plans.

29.2 NHSBSA shall inform the sponsor department of any changes that make achievement of objectives more or less difficult. It shall report financial and non-financial performance, including performance in helping to deliver Ministers’ policies, and the achievement of key objectives regularly [specify].

29.3 NHSBSA’s performance shall be formally reviewed by the department at least twice a year. This is achieved by means of quarterly Accountability Meetings between NHSBSA's Chair and Chief Executive (and other members of the leadership team by invitation) and the Senior Departmental Sponsor.

29.4 The Responsible Minister will meet the Board once a year.

29.5 The Principal Accounting Officer will meet the Chief Executive at least once a year.

## 30. Information Sharing

30.1 The Department has the right of access to all NHSBSA records and personnel for any purpose including, for example, sponsorship audits and operational investigations. NHSBSA shall provide the department with such information about its operations, performance, individual projects or other expenditure as the department may reasonably require. See Annex B: Public and Parliamentary Accountability Protocol for a detailed explanation of exclusions for legal and policy reasons.

30.2 The Department and HM Treasury may request the sharing of data held by NHSBSA in such a manner as set out in central guidance except where this would be prohibited by law. This may include requiring the appointment of a senior official to be responsible for the data sharing relationship. See Annex B: Public and Parliamentary Accountability Protocol for a detailed explanation of exclusions for legal and policy reasons.

30.3 As a minimum NHSBSA shall provide the Department with information monthly that will enable the Department satisfactorily to monitor: NHSBSA's cash management; its draw-down of grant-in-aid; forecast outturn by resource headings; and other data required for the Online System for Central Accounting and Reporting.

30.4 To support the Secretary of State and the Principal Accounting Officer in their accountability functions, the Secretary of State has the legal power to require NHSBSA to provide him with such information as he feels necessary for the purposes of his health service functions and any such requirement must be complied with.

Audit

### 31. Internal Audit

31.1 NHSBSA shall:

establish and maintain arrangements for internal audit in accordance with HM Treasury's [Public Sector Internal Audit Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-sector-internal-audit-standards);

ensure the Department is satisfied with the competence and qualifications of the Head of Internal Audit and the requirements for approving appointments in accordance with Public Sector Internal Audit Standards;

forward the audit strategy, periodic audit plans and annual audit report, including NHSBSA's Head of Internal Audit opinion on risk management, control and governance as soon as possible to the Department;

keep records of and prepare and forward to the department an annual report on fraud and theft suffered by NHSBSA and notify the Department of any unusual or major incidents as soon as possible; and

share with the Department information identified during the audit process and the Annual Audit Opinion report (together with any other outputs) at the end of the audit, in particular on issues impacting on the Department's responsibilities in relation to financial systems within NHSBSA.

### 32. External Audit

32.1 The Comptroller and Auditor General audits NHSBSA's annual accounts and lays them before Parliament together with his report.

32.2 In the event that NHSBSA sets up and controls subsidiary companies, they shall, in the light of the provisions in the Companies Act 2006, ensure that the Comptroller and Auditor General has the option to be appointed auditor of those company subsidiaries that they control and/or whose accounts are consolidated within their own accounts. NHSBSA shall discuss with the Department the procedures for appointing the Comptroller and Auditor General as auditor of the companies.

32.3 The Comptroller and Auditor General:

shall consult the Department and NHSBSA on whom - the National Audit Office or a commercial auditor - shall undertake the audit(s) on his behalf, though the final decision rests with the Comptroller and Auditor General;

has a statutory right of access to relevant documents, including by virtue of section 25(8) of the Government Resources and Accounts Act 2000, held by another party in receipt of payments or grants from NHSBSA;

shall share with the Department information identified during the audit process and the audit report (together with any outputs) at the end of the audit, in particular on issues impacting on the Department's responsibilities in relation to financial systems within NHSBSA; and

shall consider requests from departments and other relevant bodies to provide Regulatory Compliance Reports and other similar reports at the commencement of the audit. Consistent with the Comptroller and Auditor General's independent status, the provision of such reports is entirely at the Comptroller and Auditor General's discretion.

32.4 The Comptroller and Auditor General may carry out examinations into the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which NHSBSA has used resources in discharging functions. For the purpose of these examinations, the Comptroller and Auditor General has statutory access to documents as provided for under section 8 of the National Audit Act 1983. In addition, NHSBSA shall provide, in conditions to grants and contracts, for the Comptroller and Auditor General to exercise such access to documents held by grant recipients and contractors and sub-contractors as may be required for these examinations; and shall use their best endeavours to secure access for the Comptroller and Auditor General to any other documents required by the Comptroller and Auditor General which are held by other bodies.

Reviews and Winding Up Arrangements

## 33. Review of NHSBSA status

33.1 NHSBSA shall be reviewed by the Department at appropriate dates in accordance with Cabinet Office Guidance.

## 34. Arrangements in the event that NHSBSA is wound up

34.1 If legislation is enacted for the abolition of NHSBSA, the Department will put in place any necessary arrangements to ensure the orderly winding up of the organisation, subject to that legislation. In particular it shall ensure that assets and liabilities are passed to any successor organisation and accounted for properly (in the event that there is no successor organisation, the assets and liabilities shall revert to the Department). To this end the Department shall:

have regard to Cabinet Office [guidance on the winding up of arms' length bodies](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/690952/Public_Bodies_-_a_guide_for_departments_-_chapter_10.pdf);

ensure that procedures are in place in NHSBSA to gain independent assurance on key transactions, financial commitments, cash flows and other information needed to handle the wind-up effectively and to maintain the momentum of work inherited by any residuary body, specify the basis for the valuation and accounting treatment of NHSBSA's assets and liabilities;

ensure that arrangements are in place to prepare closing accounts and pass to the Comptroller and Auditor General for external audit, and that, for non-Crown bodies, funds are in place to pay for such audits. It shall be for the Comptroller and Auditor General to lay the final accounts in Parliament, together with his report on that accounts.

arrange for the most appropriate person to sign the closing accounts. In the event that another arms' length body takes on the role, responsibilities, assets and liabilities, the succeeding arms' length body accounting officer shall sign the closing accounts. In the event that the Department inherits the role, responsibilities, assets and liabilities, the Department's Principal Accounting Officer shall sign.

34.2 NHSBSA shall provide the Department with full details of all agreements where the NHSBSA or its successors have a right to share in the financial gains of developers. It shall also pass to the Department details of any other forms of claw-back due to NHSBSA.

Other Matters

## 35. Equalities and other legal duties

35.1 The public sector equality duty requires all public bodies, including NHSBSA to have due regard to the need to:

eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under Equality Act 2010;

advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it; and

foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it.

35.2 The provisions of the Equality Act 2010 (Specific Duties and Public Authorities) Regulations 2017 require NHSBSA to meet the following requirements:

annually publish gender pay gap reporting information;

annually publish information to demonstrate compliance with the public sector equality duty;

ensure that the equality information published annually includes information relating to persons who share a relevant protected characteristic who are (a) its employees and (b) other persons affected by its policies and practices;

prepare and publish one or more objectives to be achieved in order to address one or more of the three equality aims set out in public sector equality duty at least every four years. These shall be specific and measurable; and

to publish the information in a manner that is accessible to the public.

35.3 NHSBSA also has other legal duties set out in the Act, including the duty to have regard to the need to reduce health inequalities.

## 36. Relationships with the Department's other arm's length bodies

36.1 NHSBSA works in partnership with the Department, its other arms' length bodies, NHS contractors and local government, in the interests of patients, people who use services and the public, to maximise the health and wellbeing gain for the population and working to the principles, values, rights, pledges, duties and responsibilities set out in the NHS Constitution.

36.2 The Department and its arm's length bodies have complementary but distinct roles within the system to ensure that service users receive high quality services which deliver value for money.

## 37. Emergency preparedness, resilience and response

37.1 NHSBSA has particular expertise in supporting the response to emergencies and other health threats, as key players in an extended team that works across the health and care system. The Secretary of State has cross-government responsibility to provide assurance on the health system's emergency preparedness and has broad powers of direction in relation to the whole health service in an emergency situation.

## 38. Sustainability

38.1 As a major public sector body, NHSBSA has a key role to play in driving forward the government's commitment to sustainability in the economy, society and the environment. As a minimum, NHSBSA shall comply with the Greening Government Commitments that apply to all government departments, executive agencies and non-departmental public bodies, set out in the action plan for driving sustainable operations and procurement across government.

## 39. Communications responsibilities

39.1 The Department and its arm's length bodies have agreed basic principles to enable co-operative and collaborative working between the department and its arm's length bodies on all aspects of communication and marketing activities. The ways in which these apply between the Department and NHSBSA are set out in the Public-Facing Communications Protocol (Annex C)

## 40. Signatories to the Framework

Signed on behalf of the NHSBSA:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature: |  |
| Name: | Michael Brodie |
| Job title: | Chief Executive |
| Date: | 23 June 2022 |

Signed on behalf of the DHSC:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature: |  |
| Name: | Melinda Johnson |
| Job title: | DHSC Commercial Director |
| Date: | 27 June 2022 |

# Appendices/ Allied Documents

## Appendix A - Public and Parliamentary Accountability Protocol

## Introduction

* 1. The Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) and its arm’s-length bodies (ALBs) place great importance on public and Parliamentary accountability. The Framework Agreement between DHSC and NHS Business Services Authority (NHSBSA) sets out the accountabilities of each organisation. The purpose of this document is to build on that agreement in terms of the practical implementation of the public and Parliamentary accountability work.
  2. This protocol sets out how DHSC and NHSBSA will work together to secure the confidence of the public and Parliament, and to maintain the service levels that MPs and the public have come to expect. The protocol does not cover general briefings, policy briefing to officials, media queries, policy development or meetings between civil servants as these matters are covered in the Framework Agreement.
  3. This protocol will be reviewed every three years, or sooner upon request of either party.

## Purpose

* 1. The purpose of this joint protocol is to set in place robust public and Parliamentary accountability arrangements and to ensure good communication and effective collaborative working between the two organisations. It is intended to help both organisations:
* Meet their respective public and Parliamentary responsibilities;
* Set out their own operational needs;
* Understand their own role and responsibilities;
* Develop and strengthen collaborative partnership working; and
* Secure the confidence of the public, MPs and peers.

This protocol will take effect from 1st April 2020.

## Working Together

* 1. Both organisations agree to work together to ensure that a consistent approach is taken, where reasonable, thereby securing the confidence of the public, ministers, MPs, and peers alike. In doing so, DHSC and NHSBSA will:
* Share information about topics of interest to the public or the media;
* Share information about sensitive or contentious issues; and
* Advise each other of changes to roles, responsibilities and strategic direction or policy.

1. Quality, Consistency and Performance Standards
   1. DHSC and NHSBSA have agreed to establish and maintain robust arrangements that support public and Parliamentary accountability across the health and social care structure. It is essential that we secure the trust and confidence of ministers, and that the service we provide to MPs, peers and the public is consistent and seamless.
   2. To this end, DHSC and NHSBSA have put in place named contacts, adequate resources and robust processes to deal with the handling of public enquiries, correspondence, Parliamentary Questions (PQs) and all other types of Parliamentary business, Freedom of Information (FOI) requests and complaints in line with ministerial and Parliamentary expectations and timescales. A list of the named contacts for both organisations can be found at Annex A.
   3. DHSC and NHSBSA have agreed to work collaboratively to ensure high quality and performance standards are maintained.

## Role of DHSC

* 1. DHSC will:
* Commission answers to Parliamentary Questions (PQs) and briefing, including a clear steer on the purpose of the request, allowing as much time as possible within Parliamentary and other timescales for NHSBSA to provide a tailored response and to allow Ministers time to meet their obligations to Parliament;
* Work with NHSBSA to help it secure sufficient resources, and train staff to have the skills and knowledge required to provide contributions, briefing and replies that meet the required standards of timeliness, accuracy and reliability of content, and method of presentation that apply across DHSC and all of its ALBs;
* Ensure that an appropriate level of SCS oversight is applied to NHSBSA’s responses and support NHSBSA in maintaining quality assurance and appropriate senior level clearance arrangements;
* Provide advice and guidance on records management;
* Provide advice (as required) on FOI legislation;
* Consider each FOI request on a case by case basis, on its individual merits. DHSC will consult NHSBSA where necessary and collaborate on FOI requests (for example if there is a joint DHSC and NHSBSA interest, or if the requested information relates to NHSBSA);
* Where an FOI request is made of DHSC and the information requested is a) not held by the Department and b) likely to be held by NHSBSA, DHSC will advise the requester to contact NHSBSA directly;
* Provide advice (as required) on responsibilities under the Data Protection Act 2018 (DPA) and General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR);
* Provide guidance on information risk management and advise NHSBSA on mandatory controls and reporting;
* As set out in the DHSC/NHSBSA Framework Agreement, ensure that NHSBSA is sighted on DHSC policy and share information to ensure that both organisations work together seamlessly; and
* Discuss and agree public and Parliamentary performance standards which are realistic and achievable for NHSBSA.

## Role of NHSBSA

* 1. NHSBSA will:
* Provide information for PQ answers, briefing and contributions that allow Ministers to meet their obligations under the Ministerial Code, meet Cabinet Office and DHSC requirements, that are timely, comprehensive, accurate, true and fair, and engage meaningfully with the question or issue raised;
* Provide resources and training to staff to ensure that correspondence contributions, briefing and PQ replies meet DHSC’s style, quality and timeliness standards, and which answer the points raised;
* Put in place robust systems to manage and archive all public and Parliamentary accountability work;
* Establish quality assurance and arrangements for clearance by a NHSBSA Director (or a named senior officer with delegated authority);
* Ensure that FOI responses meet the requirements of FOI legislation on timeliness and provision of information. NHSBSA will embrace the Government’s commitment to openness and transparency;
* Consider each FOI request on its individual merits. NHSBSA will consult DHSC where necessary and appropriate on FOI requests (for example if there is a joint DHSC and NHSBSA interest, or if the requested information relates to DHSC);
* Ensure that responses to requests made and issues raised under the DPA/ GDPR are handled in a timely and appropriate way in line with the requirements of the legislation and good information privacy standards;
* Ensure that DHSC has sight of issues affecting NHSBSA and share information to ensure that both organisations work together to form a ‘no surprises’ culture, as set out in the DHSC/ NHSBSA Framework Agreement;
* Ensure sufficient resources and arrangements for senior clearance are available to provide accurate briefing, answers to PQs, and correspondence contributions within the deadlines set by DHSC;
* Secure capacity and capability to ensure that at least 90% of correspondence addressed to NHSBSA is replied to within 5 working days;
* Have sufficient resource to ensure that FOI requests are responded to within 20 working days of receipt, in line with legislation;
* Maintain sufficient resources to ensure that Subject Access Requests (SARs) and Data Protection queries are responded to within one month of the day of the request, in line with the requirements of the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR); and
* Ensure arrangements are in place to respond to telephone enquiries.

## **Role of the DHSC Sponsor Team**

* 1. The DHSC sponsor team’s primary role is to liaise between NHSBSA and the wider Department (and, where necessary, the rest of Government). It is a supportive and facilitative relationship, based on the acknowledgement that NHSBSA is best placed to carry out its own business. The sponsor team will, however, be expected to assure itself that NHSBSA’s own public and Parliamentary work and contribution to that of DHSC, both meet the required DHSC standards.
  2. The sponsor team will advise DHSC Policy Leads to contact NHSBSA's Governance and Assurance Manager and Head of Governance (see Annex A). However, it is recognised that they will have an existing relationship with NHSBSA staff and may copy them in but the request will clearly indicate that the Governance Team will respond.
  3. The sponsor team will advise the NHSBSA Governance Team where parliamentary or public contact has the potential to pose a reputational risk or generate media interest. The Governance Team will advise and ensure the involvement of the NHSBSA Communications Team, where necessary.

## **Multi-Issue Policy Areas**

* 1. Responses to issues that span more than one ALB should be coordinated by the most appropriate policy or sponsor team in DHSC (which could include delegating the work to the lead ALB). It will be the responsibility of the DHSC to ensure that there are no “Orphan” policy areas or issues.

## **Monitoring the Protocol**

* 1. One of the roles of the ALB oversight team is to review the accountability arrangements across the health and social care landscape, in order to satisfy itself that DHSC and NHSBSA (and the other ALBs) are responding appropriately to all public and Parliamentary business and within an agreed time frame.
  2. The NHSBSA Sponsor Team and NHSBSA PPA team will discuss the operation of this protocol, including the appropriateness and timeliness of all public and parliamentary business at least quarterly.

1. Parliamentary Accountability
   1. This will involve responsibilities around a number of Parliamentary accountability processes, including Parliamentary questions, MPs’ correspondence, debates and committee hearings.
   2. Ministers are required to respond to debates and Parliamentary questions etc and NHSBSA has agreed to provide DHSC with contributions to speeches, suggested answers and briefing as appropriate that enables Ministers to account for NHSBSA. Briefing will include relevant background information, in the format requested by DHSC, and be signed off by a senior member of NHSBSA.
   3. In order to emphasise organisational responsibilities and accountabilities, Ministers will take every opportunity to explain relevant organisational responsibilities and encourage MPs and peers to liaise directly with NHSBSA.
   4. DHSC and NHSBSA have agreed to give sufficient notice of requests and provide timely responses in order to meet Parliamentary deadlines. The process for this is set out below.

## Oral questions and debates

* 1. DHSC policy leads/sponsor team will alert NHSBSA to the oral question or debate promptly and normally on the day of receipt. The DHSC policy lead/sponsor team will provide NHSBSA with a clear commission, including a steer on what should be covered.
  2. NHSBSA will provide accurate information (and background where appropriate), in the format required by DHSC, in order that the deadline set by Ministers is met. Responses will be cleared through NHSBSA at Director level, or by an appropriate senior officer with delegated authority in that particular subject area. DHSC will clear responses at Senior Civil Servant (SCS) level. NHSBSA will copy their response to the Head of Communications and Marketing and nhsbsa.communicationsteam@nhs.net.

## Written questions concerning matters entirely within the responsibility of NHSBSA

* 1. DHSC policy leads/sponsor team will alert NHSBSA to the question on the day of receipt and seek a full answer and relevant background material for the Minister to consider.
  2. The general approach is that answers need to be substantive, even if couched in terms of 'the advice we have received from NHSBSA is that...’
  3. NHSBSA will establish clearance arrangements at a level equivalent to SCS to ensure that responses are to the required standard and that they are returned within the deadlines set. DHSC will review the information provided by NHSBSA through the normal SCS clearance arrangements. NHSBSA will send their response to the requester, copying in the NHSBSA Communications Team.

## Select Committees

* 1. DHSC will request from NHSBSA any necessary information and briefing promptly to enable a Minister or official to provide written or oral evidence to a select committee. The commission will be clear and provide a steer on what should be included. NHSBSA will copy their response to the requester.
  2. NHSBSA will also provide information promptly to select committees directly in appropriate circumstances. NHSBSA will copy their response to the requester.
  3. On occasion, NHSBSA may be required to present information at select committee, either individually or jointly with DHSC.
  4. National Audit Office and Public Accounts Committee
  5. Public Accounts Committee (PAC) inquiries supported by National Audit Office (NAO) reports follow a different process from other select committees. In the case of NAO reports concerning the business of NHSBSA, DHSC and NHSBSA will share their individual clearance documents with each other and liaise with each other where relevant on negotiating changes to reports before publication. For Government responses to PAC recommendations, which take the form of a Treasury Minute and are subject to strictly prescribed formats and timescales, DHSC and NHSBSA will work closely together to prepare agreed responses, with timely involvement at a sufficiently senior level on both sides to meet HMT deadlines and to allow time for clearance by DHSC and NHSBSA Accounting Officers and Ministers. DHSC and NHSBSA will take steps to implement those recommendations which are accepted and to report on their progress.
  6. All Party Parliamentary Groups
  7. DHSC and NHSBSA will sometimes be approached to provide briefing, written and oral evidence by All Party Parliamentary Groups (APPGs) on specific issues. These groups do not have the formal status of Parliamentary Select Committees but DHSC and NHSBSA will wish to be helpful in providing them with information. It may not always be possible for very senior staff to meet all requests to attend meetings, so alternatives such as written briefings or meetings with senior staff below Board level may be suggested instead.

## Correspondence from MPs sent directly to NHSBSA

* 1. This is MP correspondence addressed to the Chair, Chief Executive or another official in NHSBSA about matters relating to the business of the organisation.
  2. NHSBSA will normally respond directly to the MP. It is usual for the addressee to reply, but this will be a matter for NHSBSA to determine. NHSBSA will aim to respond within DHSC’s standard deadlines (currently 5 working days) from the date of receipt.
  3. On occasion, MP correspondence may refer to both NHSBSA and DHSC business. When handling such correspondence, NHSBSA should reply answering the enquiries about NHSBSA business, explaining the independence of NHSBSA and recommending that the MP writes to DHSC about the issues relating to it. In such circumstances, NHSBSA will advise DHSC policy lead and sponsor team how it has responded and alert that the MP may be in contact soon.

## Correspondence from MPs to DHSC about NHSBSA responsibilities

* 1. This is MP correspondence addressed to DHSC ministers or officials, but which relates to the business of NHSBSA.
  2. It is protocol for a DHSC minister to respond to MP correspondence. When an MP has written to DHSC about an issue which relates solely to NHSBSA business, the Minister will reply explaining the independence of NHSBSA and signposting the MP to that organisation.
  3. In instances where the correspondence covers both Departmental and NHSBSA responsibilities, DHSC will reply addressing the issues it is responsible for and signposting the MP to NHSBSA. There may be occasions when the matter is so sensitive that Ministers consider that it is more appropriate to respond fully to the correspondence. In such cases, the most appropriate DHSC official will discuss and agree the handling approach with NHSBSA.
  4. When a contribution from NHSBSA is required for a Ministerial reply, DHSC will aim to request the contribution to be submitted within 48 hours of receipt of the correspondence. NHSBSA will aim to provide the contribution within four working days of the request being received. It will set in place appropriate senior clearance arrangements to ensure that the contribution is of a good quality and is returned within the stated deadline.
  5. At all times, DHSC and NHSBSA will aim to comply with their standard deadlines (currently 5 working days) for the end to end process.

## MP meeting **requests** (to DHSC Ministers) to discuss NHSBSA responsibilities

* 1. MP requests for meetings are usually sent directly to DHSC ministers. It is normal practice for meeting requests from MPs to be accepted. These requests will continue to be handled by DHSC.
  2. The Minister’s private office will consider the request and seek policy advice from NHSBSA via the relevant policy lead and/or sponsor team before responding. DHSC sponsor team/policy lead will contact NHSBSA on the day that the meeting request is received for advice. DHSC will aim to comply with the standard deadline when responding to the MP (currently 5 working days).
  3. NHSBSA is expected to provide well-considered and timely policy advice on whether or not the Minister should accept the meeting request. It will also provide detailed briefing in advance of the meeting to agreed deadlines and, where appropriate, arrange for a relevant senior officer to attend the meeting with the Minister.

## MP meeting requests to meet NHSBSA officials

* 1. These will be requests from MPs to meet directly with officials from NHSBSA. It is expected that NHSBSA will normally agree to requests from MPs and peers for meetings and that these will be handled without input from DHSC.

1. Public Accountability
   1. This will involve responding to letters and telephone calls from the public, FOI requests and complaints. When DHSC receives letters from the public concerning NHSBSA operational matters, in order to clarify organisational responsibilities and accountabilities, DHSC will respond to the correspondent advising them to contact NHSBSA directly.
   2. DHSC and NHSBSA have agreed that they will give sufficient notice of requests and provide timely responses in order to meet the Whitehall deadline for correspondence and legal deadline for FOI requests (where it is appropriate and necessary for DHSC and NHSBSA to consult each other on FOI requests).
   3. In the event of DHSC responding to an FOI request with information that it considers to be relevant or of interest to NHSBSA, DHSC will inform NHSBSA about the release of that information in sufficient time to prepare appropriate media handling if necessary. NHSBSA will also operate this model.

## Public Enquiries

* 1. For the purposes of this protocol, public enquiries are telephone enquiries. NHSBSA will be responsible for maintaining its arrangements to answer its public enquiries. It will be expected to set out on its web pages the level of service its callers can expect.
  2. DHSC will signpost clearly any caller who wishes to discuss matters which relate solely to NHSBSA.

## Letters and emails from members of the public and stakeholders to NHSBSA

* 1. This is correspondence from the public and stakeholders addressed directly to NHSBSA. NHSBSA will respond directly to this correspondence. Where possible, NHSBSA will comply with accepted standard targets (currently 5 working days). It will continue to set out on its web pages the level of service its callers can expect.
  2. If the correspondence covers areas that should rightly be for DHSC to answer, NHSBSA will respond to the correspondence explaining the independence of NHSBSA and signpost them to DHSC. NHSBSA will check with DHSC to ensure that it has re-directed the correspondent correctly.
  3. DHSC will pass on all public correspondence addressed to NHSBSA but delivered erroneously to DHSC’s Ministerial Correspondence and Public Enquiries unit within 24 hours of receipt. NHSBSA will put in place similar forwarding arrangements.

## Correspondence from members of the public to DHSC or its Ministers about matters that are the operational responsibility of NHSBSA

* 1. The Data Protection Act 2018 prevents DHSC from automatically forwarding correspondence. Instead, DHSC will respond to the correspondence it receives, explaining the independence of NHSBSA and signposting the correspondent to NHSBSA. In instances where the correspondence covers both departmental and NHSBSA responsibilities, DHSC will reply with its policy lines and signpost the correspondent to NHSBSA for all matters pertaining to NHSBSA. At all times, DHSC will aim to comply with the standard target (currently 5 working days).

## FOI and Data Protection (DP) requests direct to NHSBSA

* 1. NHSBSA will respond to all FOI and Subject Access and other Data Protection Requests submitted to it. As a public authority, NHSBSA has a legal obligation to provide information in response to these requests and will be required to have in place an approved publication scheme and restricted access to personal data. Under Data Protection legislation and the FOI Act, information is ‘held’ by a public authority. If it is held by that authority, or by another person or organisation on behalf of that authority, NHSBSA will also have a duty under the Act to provide advice and assistance to people who have made, or propose to make, information requests to the organisation.
  2. Quantitative and qualitative records about FOI and DP requests received and answered should be maintained by NHSBSA and it may wish to publish some of this information on its external website.
  3. DHSC will pass on all DP and FOI correspondence addressed to NHSBSA but delivered in error to DHSC’s central correspondence unit within 24 hours of receipt.
  4. Although NHSBSA must independently handle DP and FOI requests as a separate organisation, DHSC’s DP and FOI teams will provide informal, impartial advice on relevant legislation and duties. However, the decision as to whether a request falls under a relevant exemption or not will still rest with NHSBSA.
  5. NHSBSA will make its own arrangements for receiving formal legal advice on SAR and FOI handling.
  6. NHSBSA will have a nominated “qualified person” in the event of NHSBSA invoking a Section 36 exemption.

## FOI/DP requests about NHSBSA via DHSC

* 1. FOI requests to DHSC about NHSBSA will be assessed on the basis of whether DHSC holds the information at the time of the request. The standard rules of FOI compliance will apply.
  2. If DHSC holds the information and considers that it does not fall within the scope of an FOI exemption, DHSC will be minded to release the information and close down the case.
  3. If DHSC does not hold the information – but judges that it may be in NHSBSA’s possession – under the FOI Act's duty to assist and advise, DHSC will advise the applicant to contact NHSBSA (giving full contact details) and close down the case.
  4. Similarly, if DHSC receives a request under the DPA for access to personal data, or a request to stop processing personal data and we hold the data, we will respond to the request. If DHSC does not hold the data DHSC will advise the applicant to contact NHSBSA.
  5. There will be no onward referral of DPA or FOI cases to or from either organisation. NHSBSA, as a public authority, has appointed a Data Protection Officer under GDPR requirements.
  6. The following rules have been agreed for publication (routinely or following a Freedom of Information Request or Parliamentary Question:
     1. Where a PQ/FOI answer is zero items/patients, BSA would disclose a “zero” answer
     2. Where a PQ/FOI answer is non-zero but less than five items/patients it will be shown as a “less than 5” answer.  Data may be aggregated to allow a more exact answer (e.g. national rather than regional; annual rather than monthly).
     3. There may be some circumstances where a “greater than 5” answer is still not disclosed due to patient identifiability concerns. For example, where an annual prescription item total is exactly 12, suggesting one prescription item per month for one individual.
     4. Routinely published information (e.g. PCA data) will continue to be made available to system partners without any data suppression.  Otherwise items less than 10 will be routinely suppressed in published data (a higher bar given the potential for cross referencing with other data sets)
  7. Papers of a Previous Administration - in the event of handling an FOI request that relates to Papers of a Previous Administration, NHSBSA will follow the guidance set out in the Permanent Secretary’s letter to all ALBs on 11 October 2013 and Ministry of Justice guidance.

1. Complaints and Whistleblowing

## Complaints and Whistleblowing Correspondence received by DHSC about NHSBSA

* 1. DHSC has established arrangements in place for processing the complaints and whistleblowing correspondence it receives about NHS and social care providers and DHSC ALBs. It identifies this type of correspondence within 24 hours of receipt and grades them according to their severity. When DHSC receives serious complaints that need immediate action to protect a person’s welfare, it will contact the appropriate organisation to seek immediate intervention. DHSC will refer anonymised information about whistleblowing cases and the most serious complaints to the appropriate regulatory authority, such as the Care Quality Commission.
  2. For all complaints, DHSC will direct the correspondent to the appropriate complaints mechanism.
  3. If serious concerns are raised about the way in which NHSBSA is running its operations (e.g. allegations of fraud, governance concerns etc), these will be handled by the sponsor team.
  4. At all times DHSC will comply with the Data Protection Act, in doing so DHSC will do its utmost to protect an individual’s identity. However, it should be acknowledged that in some cases, due to the nature of the allegations, this may not be possible.

## Complaints and Whistleblowing correspondence received by NHSBSA about NHSBSA

* 1. NHS BSA will have robust policies and processes in place for whistleblowing correspondence and the processing of complaints it receives about NHSBSA or its staff from service users, or members of the public that are addressed to NHSBSA or to named officers working there.
  2. NHSBSA will follow best practice in responding to complaints, as laid down in the [Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman’s Principles of Good Complaints Handling](https://www.ombudsman.org.uk/about-us/our-principles/principles-good-complaint-handling).

## Complaints and whistleblowing received by NHSBSA about the health and social care system

* 1. If NHSBSA receives a complaint or whistleblowing case about NHS services, or any other part of the health and care system, it will respond (for urgent or serious cases) and/or refer it appropriately (eg: to CQC, NHS TDA, professional regulator).
  2. Records should be maintained, and appropriate reports provided to relevant regulatory authorities to inform on-going monitoring and quality improvement.

# Annex A to the PPA Protocol: Public and Parliamentary Contacts

## DHSC Contacts

### Ministerial Correspondence and Public Enquiries

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Area | Name | Email | Tel |
| Parliamentary Questions (PQs) | Katy Dyer, Deputy Parliamentary Clerk - PQs | [Katy.Dyer@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:Katy.Dyer@dhsc.gov.uk) | 020 7210 5397 |
| Questions from Private Office (POs) and Departmental E-mails (DEs) | Rosalind Hermanstein - Senior Correspondence Manager | [Rosalind.Hermanstein@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:Rosalind.Hermanstein@dhsc.gov.uk) | 020 7210 5535 |
| Freedom of Information | Jane Earl, Head of FOI | [Jane.Earl@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:Jane.Earl@dhsc.gov.uk)  [freedomofinformation@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:freedomofinformation@dhsc.gov.uk) | 020 7972 2306 |
| Data Protection | George Menzies, Data Protection Officer and Head of Information and Security | [George.Menzies@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:George.Menzies@dhsc.gov.uk);  [data\_protection@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:data_protection@dhsc.gov.uk) | 0113 254 5206 |

### NHSBSA Sponsor Team

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Area | Name | Email | Tel |
| NHS BSA Sponsorship Lead | Nigel Zaman | [Nigel.zaman@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:Nigel.zaman@dhsc.gov.uk) | T: 0113 2546331 M: 07884473209 |
| NHS BSA Sponsorship Team | David Grooby | [David.grooby@dhsc.gov.uk](mailto:David.grooby@dhsc.gov.uk) | T: 0113 2546151 M: 07585995179 |

## 

## NHS Business Service Authority Contacts

### Management Lead

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name | Role | Email | Tel |
| Mark Dibble | Executive Director of People and Corporate Services (SIRO) | mark.dibble@nhs.net | T: 0191 244 6468  M: 07500 881050 |

### NHSBSA Parliamentary and Briefing Team

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name | Role | Email | Tel |
| David Jukes | Head of Governance and Corporate Secretary (Whistleblowing) | [d.jukes@nhs.net](mailto:d.jukes@nhs.net) | T: 0191 203 5635  M: 07795 120533 |
| Alyx Wintrip | Governance and Assurance Manager | [alyx.wintrip@nhs.net](mailto:alyx.wintrip@nhs.net) | T: 0191 244 6995  M: 07885 799067 |
| Miranda Sykes | Head of Communications and Marketing | [miranda.sykes1@nhs.net](mailto:miranda.sykes1@nhs.net)   General mailbox:  [nhsbsa.communicationsteam@nhs.net](mailto:nhsbsa.communicationsteam@nhs.net) | T: 0191 279 0581  M: 07771 387619 |
| Carol Little | Data Governance Lead | [carollittle@nhs.net](mailto:carollittle@nhs.net) | T: 0191 203 5886 |
| Katie Teasdale | Data Governance Specialist | [katie.teasdale1@nhs.net](mailto:katie.teasdale1@nhs.net) | T: 0191 244 6938 |
| Chris Gooday | Data Protection Officer and Freedom of Information Officer | [chris.gooday@nhs.net](mailto:chris.gooday@nhs.net) | T: 0191 203 5351 |
| Helen Robson | Customer Resolutions Manager | [helenrobson1@nhs.net](mailto:helenrobson1@nhs.net)  General mailbox:  [nhsbsa.crt@nhs.net](mailto:nhsbsa.crt@nhs.net) | T: 0191 203 5096  General telephone:  0300 330 1239 |

© Crown copyright 2018

Published to GOV.UK in pdf format only.

Commercial Directorate/ Companies Management Team

[www.gov.uk/dhsc](https://www.gov.uk/dhsc)

This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit [nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3](http://nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3/)

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.



## Appendix B - Government Guidance and Further Reading

The following general guidance documents and instructions apply to ALBs.  The Department may require NHSBSA to provide additional management information on an ad hoc basis. Where this is the case, the Department will provide NHSBSA with clear reasons for the request and will allow as much time as possible to comply with the request.

General

* This document
* Appropriate adaptations of sections of Corporate Governance in Central Government Departments: [Code of Good Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/corporate-governance-code-for-central-government-departments-2017) and its related guidance
* [Code of Conduct](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/code-of-conduct-for-board-members-of-public-bodies) for Board Members of Public Bodies
* [Code of Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/code-of-practice-for-ministerial-appointments-to-public-bodies) for Ministerial Appointments to Public Bodies
* [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money%22%20/t%20%22_blank%22%20/o%20%22Opens%20new%20tab%20to%20https:/www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)
* Public Sector [Internal Audit Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-sector-internal-audit-standards) (PSIAS)
* Management of Risk Principles and Concepts [Orange Book](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/orange-book)
* Government Financial Reporting [Manual](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-financial-reporting-manual-2020-21) (FReM)
* Relevant [Dear Accounting Officer letters](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/dao-letters)
* Counter Fraud [Government Functional Standard GovS 013: Counter Fraud](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-functional-standard-govs-013-counter-fraud)
* The Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman’s [Principles of Good administration](https://www.ombudsman.org.uk/about-us/our-principles/principles-good-administration)
* Partnerships between Departments and ALBs: [Code of Good Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/partnerships-with-arms-length-bodies-code-of-good-practice)
* Appropriate adaptations of sections of Model Code for Staff of Executive Non-Departmental Public Bodies (Cabinet Office) in Public Bodies: A Guide for Departments [Chapter 5](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/690948/Public_Bodies_-_a_guide_for_departments_-_chapter_5.pdf)
* Relevant Freedom of Information Act guidance and instructions (Ministry of Justice) Cabinet Office  [Freedom of Information Code of Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/freedom-of-information-code-of-practice)
* Consolidation Officer Memorandum, and relevant DCO letters
* Other relevant guidance and instructions issued by HM Treasury in respect of Whole of Government Accounts
* Other relevant instructions and guidance issued by the central departments
* Specific instructions and guidance issued by the Department, including requests for information
* Any departmental plans to ensure continuity of services
* Recommendations made by the Public Accounts Committee, or by other Parliamentary authority, that have been accepted by the Government.
* In line with Managing Public Money, have regard to the relevant [Functional Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/functional-standards)

Specific areas in the Framework Agreement

The role of the sponsorship team

* Partnerships between Departments and ALBs: [Code of Good Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/partnerships-with-arms-length-bodies-code-of-good-practice)
* Accounting Officers
* Chapter 3 - [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)
* Relevant Dear Accounting Officer letters

Governance and Accountability

* Corporate Governance in Central Government Departments: [Code of Good Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/corporate-governance-code-for-central-government-departments-2017)
* Relevant [Functional Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/functional-standards)
* Managing Public Money [Annex 3.1](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)

Appointment and responsibilities of Chief Executive, The Board and Chair

* [Public Appointments No2, Order in Council](https://publicappointments.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Public-Appointments-No.-2-Order-in-Council-2019.pdf).
* [Governance Code on Public Appointments](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/578498/governance_code_on_public_appointments_16_12_2016.pdf)
* [The Seven Principles of Public Life](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-7-principles-of-public-life)
* [The Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman's principles of good administration](https://www.ombudsman.org.uk/about-us/our-principles/principles-good-administration)
* Individual board member responsibilities
* [12 Principles of Governance for all Public Body NEDs](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-bodies-non-executive-director-principles/12-principles-of-governance-for-all-public-body-neds)

Delegated and Spending authorities

* Managing Public Money [Annex 2.2](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money) and other appropriate sections.
* DHSC Delegations letter

Procurement

* [Commercial Operating Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/commercial-operating-standards-for-government)
* [Grants Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/grants-standards)
* [The Public Contract Regulations 2015](https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2015/102/contents/made)

Risk Management

* Management of Risk Principles and Concepts [Orange Book](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/orange-book)

Counter Fraud and Theft

* [Government Functional Standard GovS 013: Counter Fraud](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-functional-standard-govs-013-counter-fraud)
* Fraud annex 4.9 [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money%22%20/o%20%22Opens%20new%20tab%20to%20https:/www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money%22%20/t%20%22_blank)

Human Resources

* DHSC [Pay Framework](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/pay-framework-for-very-senior-managers) for Very Senior Managers in Special Health Authorities
* Pay and conditions of service  [Civil service management code](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/civil-servants-terms-and-conditions)
* Senior pay guidance [Guidance for approval of senior pay](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/senior-civil-service-pay-and-reward)
* Public Bodies: A Guide for Departments [Chapter 5](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/690948/Public_Bodies_-_a_guide_for_departments_-_chapter_5.pdf)
* Public Sector pay and terms: [guidance note](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-sector-pay-and-terms-guidance-note)
* Proposals on severance rules chapter 4  [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)

Finance (Banking and Managing Cash, Annual report and accounts, Audit)

* Government Financial Reporting [Manual](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-financial-reporting-manual-2020-21) (FReM)
* Public Sector [Internal Audit Standards](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/public-sector-internal-audit-standards) (PSIAS)
* Fees and Charges Guide, Chapter 6 of [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)
* Banking and managing cash Annex 5.6 of [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)

Arrangements in the event that the ALB is wound up

* Public Bodies: A Guide for Departments [- Chapter 10: Dissolving a Public Body](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/690952/Public_Bodies_-_a_guide_for_departments_-_chapter_10.pdf)

DHSC Specific

* Estates and Sustainability
* [Greening Government Commitments](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/greening-government-commitments-targets/greening-government-commitment-targets)
* Government Property Unit National Property Controls and standards for office accommodation (available from DHSC)
* The Department of Health & Social Cares Property Asset Management procedures (available from DHSC)

Information Governance and Security

* HMG IA Standard No. 6: Protecting Personal Data and Managing Information Risk (available from DHSC)
* HM Government’s [Security Policy Framework](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/security-policy-framework)
* [Information Security Management:](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/security-policy-framework)[NHS Code of Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/information-security-management-nhs-code-of-practice)
* [Confidentiality:](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/information-security-management-nhs-code-of-practice)[NHS Code of Practice](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/confidentiality-nhs-code-of-practice).
* NHS Records Management [Code of Practice](https://www.nhsx.nhs.uk/information-governance/guidance/records-management-code/#:~:text=The%20Records%20Management%20Code%20of%20Practice%20provides%20a,provision%20has%20an%20element%20of%20NHS%20funded%20care.)
* Data Security and protection [NHS Data Security and Protection Toolkit](https://www.dsptoolkit.nhs.uk/)

Transparency

* Appropriate sections [Managing Public Money](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/managing-public-money)
* Appropriate sections of Framework Agreement
* Communications Responsibilities - Annex C
* Freedom of information

## Appendix C - Public-Facing Communications Protocol

## General

C1. The Communications Annex (the annex) is an annex to the main Framework Agreement which defines the critical elements of the relationship between the Department of Health and Social Care (The Department) and NHS Business Services Authority (NHSBSA). Section 4 of the Framework Agreement sets out how the Department and NHSBSA discharge their accountability responsibilities effectively. Section 4 makes clear that the Secretary of State is accountable to Parliament for the health system as its “steward”, including NHSBSA, and that the Department’s Permanent Secretary (as the Principal Accounting Officer) is accountable to Parliament for the issue of any grant-in-aid to NHSBSA.

C2. This provides the context in which the annex sets out the basic principles guiding co-operation and collaborative working between the Department and NHSBSA across all aspects of communication and marketing activities to deliver impactful and cost-effective communications in the context of our shared accountability to Parliament and the public.

C3. The principles are supported by and reflected in the jointly-agreed health and care communications operating model that provides the operational framework for our co-operation (see Figure 1 below).

C4. The Director of Communications in the Department and the Head of Communications and Marketing at NHSBSA will ensure this document is shared, understood and adhered to across all communications functions and by all relevant members of staff, including where appropriate central, regional and local teams.

C5. The Department and NHSBSA commit to regularly reviewing the effectiveness of the arrangements described in this annex via Director of Communications calls and other regular meetings and discussion forums. NHSBSA will identify opportunities for shared learning and improvement and also identify any further amendments that may be required to this document over time.

C6. This annex is supported by a number of formal and informal networks and meetings that provide additional opportunities for agreement on joint working in relation to specific communications functions and activities. In addition to these networks, the Department and NHSBSA may propose the development of additional agreements to address specific issues. These agreements will have the same binding function as the annex.

Principles of co-operation

C7. The Department and NHSBSA have agreed on the following principles of co-operation, building on the health and care communications operating model agreed by the former Health Hub in May 2017, and which apply to all areas of our communications activity:

We have mutual respect for the different roles and responsibilities of each organisation

We recognise that each organisation has unique objectives and responsibilities related to its specific role within the health and care system which impacts on its communications activity.

This means that we agree, for instance, that the Department and NHSBSA will continue to establish and maintain independent relationships with all those interested in or affected by each organisation’s work, including the media.

We co-operate and co-ordinate our work

We recognise that each organisation has a unique role and purpose within the health and care system. However, we also agree that co-operation and co-ordination around external and internal communication is necessary in order to maintain public confidence in the health and care system.

On the basis of our jointly-agreed operating model, we will regularly identify and agree shared priority areas of co-operation and integrated working that support the health and care system’s shared priorities. We will agree and implement an integrated communications approach for those areas and ensure this approach is fully embedded across organisations.

We operate a ‘no surprises’ policy

We keep each other informed and updated on any issues that may impact on or affect other organisations or Departments, ministerial or wider Government priorities, or any issues that may have a reputational impact on the system.

We will do this in a timely manner to allow others to react and/or provide input in advance of content being shared with the public, media or other stakeholders.

In particular, we agree that NHSBSA and the Department should give each other sufficient advance notice and sight of decisions or publications in order to allow the Department or NHSBSA to consult or seek any clearances (including cross-Government clearance) that may be required prior to the publication of a report or announcement that sets policy or has operational, financial or policy implications.

We will ensure that policy and sponsor colleagues are informed about any decisions, announcements or consultations of which we are aware.

We will use established communications routes such as weekly teleconferences, media-planning grid discussions and other forums in an open and transparent manner to keep each other informed; and we commit to supplementing these conversations through other additional information exchanges if and when appropriate.

We seek to enhance the efficiency and effectiveness of our work

We will strive to share skills, best practice and resources in order to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of our work. We will use the joint forums to identify and agree areas where this is possible and of benefit to all involved.

We will scrutinise major paid-for communications and marketing activities to ensure best value for money is achieved.

We will seek to identify areas where, through co-operation and co-ordination across the health and care system, we can achieve additional efficiencies.

C8. There may be exceptional circumstances, such as legal cases or data protection issues, where adhering to these principles may be challenging. We agree to seek to resolve such issues mindful of our overarching shared responsibility to maintain public confidence in the health and care system at all times.

C9. The operating model will be kept under review and may be amended as circumstances require. However, changes will require the agreement of the majority of Health Hub members and be supported by the Director of Communications of the Department, as the group head of profession.

C10. The areas of shared interest and co-operation are grouped around three broad headings:

Strategy (shared plans): how we jointly agree on areas of co-operation and how that co-operation is put into practice and its implementation monitored;

Standards: how we maintain the highest professional standards and capability to build a skilled workforce which works effectively and efficiently, and adopts innovation and industry global best practice; and

Spend: how we ensure that paid-for communications and marketing activity supports our shared priorities, is of the highest professional standard and achieves best value for money.